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Attention:  Anna Wang – Senior Consultant 

RE:  Alterations and Additions to Meriden School (SSD-9692) – Request for Additional Information 

Dear Anna, 

I refer to the NSW Government’s Department of Planning, Industry & Environment’s (DPIE) Request for 
Additional Information in regard to the State Significant Development (SSD) application (reference: SSD-
9692) for the Alterations and Additions to Meriden School (the Site) dated 12th February 2020.  The following 
details the request from the DPIE: 

“After careful consideration, the Department requests that you provide the additional information in order for 
the Department to continue its assessment of the proposal. 

It is requested that you confirm whether the applicable Development Control Plan specifies parking 
requirements for the proposal.  If parking requirements are specified, an assessment of the proposal against 
those requirements should be provided along with information to demonstrate that the proposal would provide 
suitable levels of parking to cater for the proposed development.” 

It is noted that the overarching controls for the Site are provided within State Environmental Planning Policy 
(Educational Establishments and Child Care Facilities) 2017 (Education SEPP).  However, in the absence of 
specific controls for parking provided within the Education SEPP, Strathfield Council’s Consolidated 
Development Control Plan 2005 (the DCP) has been referred to.  Specifically, Section 3.9, Part I, Provision 
of Off-Street Parking Facilities of the DCP, which provides parking rates for Primary and Secondary Schools.  
The following details the DCP parking rates: 

▪ Primary and Secondary Schools 1 space per 1.5 staff; plus 

    1 space per 10 pupils in Year 11 and 12.  

The SSD proposes a maximum increase of 50 Students in the Senior School and 2 additional staff members. 
It is not currently clear what the split of additional students will be across all year groups.  Therefore, for the 
purposes of calculating parking requirements, it has been assumed that the additional 50 students would be 
split across all 6 years of the Senior School.  This results in a total of 17 additional Year 11 and 12 students.   
On this basis, the additional parking required would be: 

▪ 1 staff parking space; and  

▪ 2 student parking spaces. 

Therefore, adoption of the rates provided within the DCP would result in a total of 3 additional spaces 
required.   

However, it is not proposed to provide any further parking on-site as part of SSD Application.  State 
Government policy currently actively seeks to promote alternative modes of transport and reduce single-use 
private vehicle usage.  Restrictive approaches to car parking can assist in achieving these aims and 
objectives, especially when supported by a Green Travel Plan (GTP).  It is noted that a GTP will be 
implemented as part of the Proposal.   

This is further supported by the restrictive approach Meriden School takes to students driving to Site, which 
is actively discouraged. Students are not to drive to School unless absolutely necessary and following 
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provision of a permission note from parents.  This is outlined in the Statement of Privileges and 
Responsibilities statement (provided as Attachment 1), which is issued to the senior students and their 
parents every year.  

On this basis, it is not expected that the additional students would create any additional parking demand; 
with the only additional demand in the form of 1 staff parking space. Noting that the School currently has a 
total of 104 car parking spaces, this demand represents less than 1% of the current total provision.  With 
vehicular demand generated by the School to be monitored as part of the GTP, any changes to the current 
parking demand (whether it be an increase or decrease) can be addressed as part of this process.  

Therefore, it is entirely appropriate to not provide additional car parking for the Proposal.  Hence, it is 
concluded that the Proposal is supportable on car parking grounds. 

I trust the above adequately responds to the DPIE’s Request for Additional information pertaining to SSD-
9692.  Should the DPIE have any further queries, please contact the undersigned.  

Yours sincerely, 

 
Rebecca Butler-Madden  
Senior Transport Planner – Ason Group 
Email: rebecca.bmadden@asongroup.com.au   
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